JIMMA UNIVERSITY INSTITUTE OF HEALTH SCHOOL OF MEDICINE DEPARTMENT OF GYNECOLOGY AND OBSTETRICS



Assessment treatment outcome of sacrospinous ligament fixation for pelvic organ prolapse patients at Jimma Medical Center and Shenen Gibe hospital, Jimma, Southwest Ethiopia; A prospective cohort study design.

By: Ahmed Siraj (MD, Gynecologist and Obstetrician)

A research report to be submitted to Jimma University, Institute of health, School of medicine, Department of Gynecology and Obstetrics in partial fulfillment for the requirements for sub-specialty in Uro-gynecology and pelvic reconstructive surgery.

January, 2021

Jimma, Oromia, Ethiopia

Assessment treatment outcome of sacrospinous ligament fixation for pelvic organ prolapse patients in Jimma Medical Center and Shenen Gibe hospital, Jimma, Southwest Ethiopia; A prospective cohort study design.

By: Ahmed Siraj (MD, Gynecologist and Obstetrician)

Advisor: Demisew Sori (MD, Gynecologist/obstetrician, Sub-specialist)

A research report to be submitted to Jimma University, Institute of health, School of medicine, Department of Gynecology and Obstetrics in partial fulfillment for the requirements for sub-specialty in Uro-gynecology and pelvic reconstructive surgery.

January, 2021

Jimma, Oromia, Ethiopia

ABSTRACT

Background: Pelvic organ prolapse (POP) is one of the sub-component of pelvic floor dysfunction (PFD) which is a major health issue affecting approximately 50% of parous women over 50 years of age, 20% of adult women, with a lifetime prevalence risk of 30 –50% and the risk increases as age advances. POP is the descent of one or more of the pelvic organs due to the weakness of supportive structures and resulting in a herniation into the vaginal cannel. It is primarily a common gynecological condition that also considered as a medical, mental and social problem, deeply rooted with poor health services and socio-cultural beliefs affecting women of both child bearing age and post-menopausal age. Worldwide, POP occurs in about 316 million women (9.3% of all females) and estimated to be diagnosed among one in four women. Despite, sacrospinous ligament fixation (SSLF) is one of the most frequently practiced and an appropriate surgical interventions for POP patients to maintain normal vaginal length and pelvic floor repair, some complications are still inevitable postoperatively which needs to be explored and managed accordingly.

Objective: The present study aimed to assess possible complications and the recurrence of vaginal vault prolapse, and associated factors after surgical interventions of SSLF among POP patients in Jimma medical center and Shenen Gibe hospital.

Materials and methods: Institutional based prospective cohort study design was employed among 55 POP patients for whom surgical intervention (SSLF) was done in 2018 and 2019 to assess possible short term and long term complications including recurrence rate after follow-up for 12 months. A structured questionnaire was used to collect patient profiles that obtained by history, physical examination and laboratory investigations. Complication/s of surgery was assessed by objective POP quantitation system (POP-Q) and a subjective satisfaction rate was assessed by a validated pelvic quality of life questionnaire (P-QoL/D) at different end points during the follow-up process. A successful surgical outcome was considered when women had "optimal" or "satisfactory" (POP-Q stage 0 or 1 and subjectively respond better than before surgery). The data was entered in to Epidata version 4.3.1 and finally exported to SPSS version 22 for further analysis. Descriptive and analytical statistical analysis was applied to express the finding and was reported by using tables, figures and narrations. A p-value of <0.05 was declared as statistically significant.

Results: About 55 POP patients were surgically intervened successfully at intraoperative period under different anesthesia techniques (spinal anesthesia (96.4%) and general anesthesia (3.6%) with the mean duration of surgery of 121 ± 43 minutes, mean blood loss of 469 ± 281 ml. The mean age of POP mothers for whom SSLF surgery done was 49.62 ± 13.79 years that ranges from 35-65 years where majority of them [32(58.2%)] were belong to menopausal age. The magnitude of complications were 7.3%, 43.6% and 30.9% at discharge, 3 months and 12 months respectively while the burden of overall recurrence rate of vaginal vault prolapse was 1.8%, 3.6%, 9.1% at discharge, 3 months and 12 months respectively. Finally, three variables [age (*menopausal*), marital status (*married*) and occupation (*house wife*)] were determined as the independent predictors for presence of complications/recurrence with AOR 3.3(1.01-14.6), P-v = 0.048); 3.6(1.01-14.6, P-v = 0.045 and 3.6(1.1-19.3), P-v = 0.031) respectively.

Conclusion and recommendation: Sacrospinous ligament fixation is a good and effective surgical intervention to restores vaginal size and prevent/minimize complications and recurrence rate. Hence, it is highly recommended to perform the procedure routinely.

Key words: Pelvic organ prolapse; Post-surgical intervention follow-up; Sacrospinous ligament fixation; Complications; Recurrence rate; Cohort study; Jimma; Ethiopia

ACKNOWLEDGMENT

I would like to thank my advisor Dr. Demisew Sori for his incredible role and continuous effort in paving the way to the accomplishment of the study. I would also acknowledge POP patients who participated in the study.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Contents	Page
ABSTRACT	i
Background:	i
Objective:	i
Materials and methods:	i
Results:	ii
Conclusion and recommendation:	ii
Key words:	ii
ACKNOWLEDGMENT	iii
TABLE OF CONTENTS	iv
ABBREVIATION AND ACRONYMS	vi
CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION	
1.1 Background	
1. 2 Statements of problems	
1.3 Significance of the study	5
CHAPTER TWO: LITERATURE REVIEW	6
2.1 Introduction to POP	6
2.2 Surgical intervention for POP patients	
CHAPTER THREE: OBJECTIVES OF THE STUDY	
3.1. General Objective	
3.2. Specific objectives	
CHAPTER FOUR: MATERIALS AND METHODS	
4.1. Study area	
4.2 Study period	

4.3. Study design	
4.4. Population	13
4.4.1. Source population	13
4.4.2. Study population	13
4.5. Data collection tools and Analysis method	13
4.6. Data Quality control	14
4.7. Ethical Considerations	14
4. 8. Dissemination plan	14
CHAPTER FIVE: RESULTS	15
5.1: Baseline characteristics of participants	15
5.2: Baseline characteristics of SSLF surgery intervened	15
5.3: Complications of SSLF surgery at different follow-ups period	16
5.3: Comparisons of complications and recurrence rates after surgical interve	ntions of SSLF
surgery at different follow-ups	16
5.4: Factors associated with either recurrence rate or complications of SSLF	surgery at one
year follow-up	
CHAPTER SIX: DISCUSSION	
CHAPTER SEVEN: CONCLUSSION AND RECOMMENDATION	
REFERENCES	
ANNEX	
Introduction and Consent form	
Questionnaires	

ABBREVIATION AND ACRONYMS

ICS: International Continence Society IUGA: International Urogynecological Association JMC: Jimma Medical Center PFD: Pelvic Floor Dysfunction POP: Pelvic Organ Prolapse POP-Q: Pelvic Organ Prolapse Quantitation System P-QoLQ: Pelvic Organ Prolapse Quality of Life Questionnaire SSLF: Sacro Spinous Ligament Fixation UVP: Utero Vaginal Prolapse

CHAPTER ONE: INTRODUCTION

1.1 Background

Pelvic organ prolapse (POP) is one of the sub-component of pelvic floor dysfunction (PFD) which is a major health issue affecting approximately 50% of parous women over 50 years of age, 20% of adult women, with a lifetime prevalence risk of 30-50% and the risk increases with advanced age (1).

POP is the descent of one or more of the pelvic organs (anterior vaginal wall, posterior vaginal wall, the uterus /cervix, or the apex of the vagina/vaginal vault) due to the weakness/loss/lesion of supportive structures (uterosacral ligaments, the cardinal ligaments, complex and connective tissue of the urogenital membrane)and resulting in a herniation into the vaginal cannel (2). It is primarily a common gynecological condition that considered as a medical and social problem, deeply rooted with poor health services and socio-cultural beliefs affecting women in both age groups (child bearing age and post-menopausal) (3). The study also revealed that women with POP were vulnerable to different of mental health dysfunctions (4).

POP is not always manifested or complaint by mothers unless advanced in degree/severity. The presented symptom departure from normal sensation, structure, or function experienced by the woman in reference to the position of her pelvic organs that generally worse after long periods of standing or exercise (5,6). Thus, it needs due emphasis in early screening and surgical interventions to relieve its impacts and to improve quality of life. Different surgical approaches like abdominal (open or laparoscopic hysterectomy) and vaginal procedures (anterior and posterior corporrhaphy) have been applied as intervention among POP patients for ultimate goal of restoration of normal anatomy and pelvic organ function. But, they always accompanied by different short term and long term complications including surgical failure or recurrence of vaginal vault (7,8).

Currently, sacrospinous ligament fixation (SSLF) of vault/colpo-suspension (placement of suture(s) to the sacrospinous ligament, which is then attached to the vaginal vault) is preferred and frequently practiced for POP patients to maintain normal vaginal length and pelvic floor repair than other approaches of surgical interventions (abdominal hysterectomy). It is an appropriate technique for the treatment of vault prolapse allowing simultaneous easy repair of

coexistent cystocele, enterocele and rectocele for its effectiveness and efficiency (a shorter hospital stay, decreased blood loss, less risk of recurrence and preservation of coital function) (9–12). It can also use as prophylaxis in patients with severe uterovaginal prolapse, being associated with good anatomic results and low intraoperative morbidity (13). The SSLF that especially performed by new reusable suturing device (SeraPro and Veronikis ligature carrier) is a feasible and safe (no significant or less long-term morbidity/complications following vaginal pelvic floor reconstruction (14,15). Some scholars also recommend to perform SSLF as adjuvant to laparascopic hysterectomy (16). It is an acceptable surgical means to care for symptomatic uterovaginal prolapse in women desiring uterine preservation or future child bearing as study reported successful pregnancies and vaginal deliveries post-surgical intervention (17,18). But, still different epidemiological studies are reporting complications of this surgery as some complications are inevitable (possibility of vaginal vault recurrence) following surgery, most commonly in the anterior segment (19).

Recurrent vaginal vault prolapse is defined as prolapse/ herniation of mass through vagina after at least one previous reconstructive surgery for POP. Vaginal vault (cuff scar after hysterectomy) prolapse occurs when the top of the vagina descends below a point that is 2 cm less than the total vaginal length above the plane of the hymen (20,21).

The systematic review reported the pooled successful outcome rates of SSLF in anterior, apical and posterior compartments of 81.2% (95% CI, 67.5–94.5%), 98.3% (95% CI, 95.7–100%), and 87.4% (95% CI, 67.5–94.5%) respectively among POP patients with different stages and it also varies across stages (22).

In nutshell, SSLF is an effective and safe surgical procedure with a low recurrence and complication rate (23). It is reported to be appropriate and safe surgical intervention for POP patients for long period of time (with success rates of 96% and 94.28% at 1 year and 7 years respectively) and also subjectively witnessed by victims for better satisfaction and improved quality of life after surgery (10,24).

1. 2 Statements of problems

POP is considered as one of the serious public health problems that may manifested by procidentia rectovaginal/ vesicovaginal fistula, urinary incontinence(stress/urge), bleeding, discharge from sore and ulceration, pain (back ache, chronic abdominal pain) and all-together restrict walking, sitting, carrying daily activities and general body gesture, discomfort and pain during sexual relations, profuse periods, irregular bleeding (25–27).

POP directly affects the genital organs as it interferes with sexual intercourse and can negatively impact sexual function (desire, arousal, and orgasm) and is dependent on various factors, including emotional well-being, intimacy, good general health, and quality of life (28). The presence of prolapse/herniation/mass per vagina may lead to pain during penetration or may be associated with fear of some form of lesion during intercourse, sensation of genital disfigurement and a diminished sense of attractiveness or femininity, and may result in isolation or avoidance of sexual contact (29–33).

POP creates substantial physical and emotional distress, bothers quality of life and generates a large financial burden that not only confined to affected individual women, but also affects their families, caregivers and society in large (27). It seriously compromises the quality of life of the women affected and accompanied with winkled consequences not only for their physical health, but also for their sexual lives, and their ability to work and earn a livelihood (34,35).

The disease impairs health seeking behavior of mothers (36) due to series of barriers (embarrassment or fear that it might be a cancer, women's reluctance, lack of familial support, cost and socio-cultural effect) (37).

Despite the effect of female pelvic floor disorders on women's quality of life, the significant financial cost of its management and treatment, and the increased occurrence of these conditions; pelvic floor disorders remain underreported and undertreated, and challenges its assessment. Underreporting has been attributed to women being too embarrassed to discuss the issues with their physicians, and the belief that incontinence is a normal part of aging. Most of the estimates for pelvic floor disorders are derived from the incidence of surgery for these disorders, or from clinic-based samples, which may overestimate the prevalence of these conditions (38).

But, there have been limited epidemiologic studies of POP in community-based populations due to the requirement of a pelvic examination in order to assess the presence or absence of genital prolapse which is not feasible in terms of time, human resources and costs (39,40). The potential

embarrassment and discomfort during genital examination also limit the participants to take part in the study. Thus, several studies have revealed prevalence of POP based on presence of prolapse related symptoms (41).

Globally, the prevalence of POP varies based on a means of assessment tools employed (physical examination and symptom questionnaires) in the community having their own pons and cons in estimating the burden of disease. The true prevalence of POP is not known because many of the cases are asymptomatic and many women feel shy to complain POP.

Worldwide POP occurs in about 316 million women (9.3% of all females) (42). Globally, some degree of POP seen in 1/2 to 2/3 of parous women and at least 30%- 50% of women develop a mild form of genital prolapse after pregnancy and child birth. Global prevalence is quoted as 2 - 20% under the age of 25 years. There is one in four women who complained and diagnosed with POP (43–50).

Majority of POP cases are asymptomatic and only 10-20% of these causing symptoms (41,51). The prevalence of symptomatic POP (vaginal protrusion past the introitus with straining) was 29–39% in general population and up to 50% when based upon vaginal examination in the global community and expected to double by the year 2030 (1).

Despite, SSLF is one of the most frequently practiced and an effective surgical interventions for POP patients to maintain normal vaginal length and pelvic floor repair, it also associated with short term and long term complications and recurrence of vaginal vault postoperatively (52–54). The recurrence rate of vault prolapse after SSLF varies in different points in time and based on different factors.

The systematic review study reported the overall recurrence rates of vaginal vault (apex 5.3% (0-14%), anterior 18.3% (0-42%) and posterior 2.4%(0-1%)) among POP patients following SSLF (55). The recurrence of stress incontinence after vault suspension (SSLF) was also reported among intervened POP patients (56).

The other reported complications following SSLF among POP patients were haemorrhage from pudendal/inferior gluteal vessels (57), damage/irritation of sciatic, pudendal and inferior gluteal nerve (58), urinary tract infections (59), urethral blockage (60), urinary incontinency (61), hematoma (62,63), injury to the rectum and bladder (64,65), buttock pain (66), sexual dysfunction and dyspareunia (67,68).

Study also revealed there is not statistically significant association observed among different factors (age, body mass index, parity, previous hysterectomy not for prolapse, vaginal versus abdominal approach, severity of prolapse, ethnicity, lung disease, smoking, previous corticosteroid use, and estrogen status) with occurred complications(53).

Even though, an International Uro-gynecological Association (IUGA)/International Continence Society (ICS) joint report on the outcomes of surgical procedures for POP strongly recommend conducting further epidemiological studies to assess the outcomes of surgery among POP patients, studies are limited in Africa including Ethiopia. Thus, the present study aimed to assess possible complications and the recurrence of vaginal vault and its associated factors after surgical interventions among POP patients.

1.3 Significance of the study

The findings of the present study will provide as input in gynecology and obstetrics for setting guideline for effective management modalities for patients with POP. It might serve for policymakers to design appropriate policy, programs and strategies in handling the POP patients. The study also contributes scientific evidence to available literatures and help as a baseline data for further studies.

CHAPTER TWO: LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 Introduction to POP

The burden of POP varies across countries as it has multi-factorial origin including genetics and ethnic influence (69–71).

The study conducted in America among elder mothers revealed that nearly half of them were diagnosed with mild or moderate POP and this number will increase by 46% (from 3.3 million in 2010 to 4.9 million in 2050). The highest projections estimate that 9.2 million women will have POP in America in 2050 (72,73).

A community based epidemiologic research study investigated high prevalence (67.7%) of stage II POP in southeastern Michigan among African- American and white women (74).

Another study conducted in America also reported that POP is a prevalent condition that affects 31-41% of women and results in 200,000 surgical procedures annually (75).

A population-based survey found the prevalence of POP to be over 30% in Swedish women (76). A study in a European population (Sweden, France, German and England) found a prevalence of 8.3% for symptomatic POP which was relatively considered low annual rates per 1000 women of hospital admissions for POP if compared with the reported United States rate of 1.5 per 1000 women (77,78).

The prevalence of POP in elderly Thai women was 70% (79) and the prevalence of any degree of prolapse was approximately 31.7% in Korea (80).

The prevalence of symptomatic POP was 7.6% in a community of Indian women (81). The study showed the prevalence of POP of 9-35% in Nepal and over one fifth of women are reported the onset of POP before the age of 20 years (82). Another a community based population study in India reported 22.6% of POP (83).

A cross-sectional descriptive study conducted in the rural Nepalese community among 2849 women reported that POP was diagnosed in 207/2070 giving the incidence of 10% being commoner in the planes (8:1) than mountains (84).

The study conducted in a village of East Lebanon five hundred four ever-married women, aged 15 to 60 years showed Two hundred fifty-one (49.8%) women had clinically significant POP (85).

Despite the limitation of studies, some study revealed high burden of POP in less developed countries especially in sub-Saharan Africa and southern Asia that even occur at a younger age (86).

A systematic review and meta-analysis revealed the overall pooled prevalence of POP of 15% (95% CI of 10% -20%) among women in low and middle-income countries (87). Another study also reported the mean prevalence of POP in low and middle-income countries as about 19.7% (range 3.4%-56.4%) (88).

A smaller community based reproductive health survey found a high rate of POP in a rural Egyptian community (89).

The prevalence of POP was 3.4% in Nigeria where 66% of them were postmenopausal (90). A 5year cross-sectional study conducted in Nnamdi Azikiwe University Teaching Hospital, Nnewi, southeast Nigeria shows the incidence of POP of 6.5% and the leading determinants were multiparity, menopause, chronic increase in intra-abdominal pressure and advanced age (91).

The annual incidence for hospital admission with a diagnosis of uterine prolapse was 2.1% in Nigeria being more prevalent among women >40 years (92).

A cross-sectional study conducted among women living in a rural Ghanaian community reported that 12.07%) had POP where 81% of them were symptomatic but, only about one-third of women with symptomatic prolapse sought treatment because the cost of medical care outweighed the impact of the condition on their lives (93).

POP has a high overall prevalence of 46% population of rural Gambian. Only 13% of women with moderate or severe prolapse reported symptoms on direct questioning (94).

A population based study conducted in Kilimanjaro, Tanzanian rural community showed that about 64.6% of women had an anatomical POP stage II–IV that was associated with being aged 35+ years, being a farmer, doing petty trading and having delivered ≥ 3 times at home (95).

A community based study conducted in rural Ethiopia (East Harraghe, South Gondar and West Gojjam) among women of reproductive age (15–49 years) reported high prevalence of symptomatic POP (100:10,000 (95 % CI 86–114) and recommended urgent treatment (96).

Explorative qualitative study conducted in rural parts of the Amhara region in Ethiopia among women with POP reported that the disease is very common and affect women's lives, health and health seeking behavior in a resource-constrained setting, and how a complex web of barriers (knowledge about the condition matters due to embarrassing and shamefulness of the diseases (97).

A community based cross-sectional study conducted among women in Dabat district, northwest Ethiopia reported the prevalence of 6.3 % for symptomatic POP (98).

A community-based study conducted in Kersa district Eastern Ethiopia revealed one in five women suffer from pelvic floor where POP accounts for (9.5%; 95% CI: 8.5-10.4) and they do not disclose their problems due to associated social stigma or lack of access to services that forced them to low health seeking and finally the authors call for urgent action to improve prevention, diagnosis and treatment services to mitigate the suffering of women from pelvic floor disorders (99).

An explorative qualitative study conducted among women with symptomatic POP at mixed setup (hospital and community) in the Amhara region of northwest, Ethiopia reported that physical strain on their body, such as childbirth, food scarcity or hard physical work, particularly during pregnancy and shortly after delivery, severe difficulties and pain while carrying out daily chores were common among the women that result them not to disclose their status due to embarrassment and fear of discrimination from people living close to them (100).

An unmatched case–control study conducted among gynecologic patients in Bahir Dar city hospitals determined as sphincter damage, family history of POP, being uneducated, having >4 vaginal deliveries, carrying heavy objects, BMI <18.5 kg/m2, age >40 years and un assisted delivery were the independent determinants of POP (101).

A hospital based cross-sectional study was conducted in Gondar University hospital, Northwest Ethiopia among obstetric fistula and POP patients reported that 80.9% had POP and 19.1% obstetric fistula and high proportion of women who delayed treatment for POP (82.9%) due to fear of disclosing illness for social stigma (AOR = 2; 1.03, 3.9) and lack of money (AOR = 1.97; 1.01, 3.86) (102).

A qualitative study carried out in rural and semi-urban communities of north-west Ethiopia revealed that women who had not self-reported POP in the pilot but were diagnosed with severe prolapse after pelvic examination due to shame and fear of social exclusion, lack of trust in the study and data collectors, and lack of hope for cure prevented them from disclosing (103).

Cross-sectional study employed among pedestrian back-loading women in bench Maji Zone revealed 13.3% of POP and associated with age, duration of carrying heavy materials at back and

less BMI and finally, the author recommend urgent attention needed from concerned bodies (104).

A one-year review of POP at St. Paul's Hospital Millennium Medical College, Addis Ababa Ethiopia reported that there is ethnic difference among women with the disease who operated at the setup where it was more common among Guraghe ethnicity (105).

The study conducted in Jimma Medical Center reported high prevalence (40.7%) POP among mother admitted to the hospital from the catchment area for gynecologic operations (106).

The development of POP is multi-factorial (combinations of anatomical, physiological, genetic, lifestyle, and reproductive factors) where they vary from patient to patient (107). For instance (multiparity, prolonged labour, large baby, unsupervised deliveries/home delivery, domestic violence, aging, pelvic surgery or trauma, pregnancy, early marriage, vaginal birth, unsafe abortions, sexual intercourse immediately after delivery, tightening of stomach/wrap around the stomach with a piece of cloth after delivery, life style, exercise/heavy work, less rest period in postpartum, body mass index, poor nutrition, anemia, medical illness, substance abuse, smoking, constipation, illiteracy and genetics/ethnicity) (69,108,109).

Multiparity/repeated pregnancy was a significant determinant as 74% of them were grand multiparous with an adjusted relative risk of 10.85 (4.65-33.81) (48) due to frequent stretching and tearing of the endopelvic fascia, levatorani muscles and perineal body (110). Pregnancy itself without vaginal birth has been cited as a risk factor as well, vaginal mode of delivery is commonly associated with POP while caesarean section is controversy (69,110–114).

Aging related biological tissue modification, hormone changes/hypooestrogenism and genital atrophy also play important contributory roles in the pathogenesis of POP among post-menopause mothers (42,90).

Aging, pelvic trauma and surgery also evoke tissue denervation and devascularization, anatomic alterations, and increased degradation of collagen; lead to a decrease in mechanical strength and predispose an individual to prolapse. A reduction in protein content and estrogens impairs supportive structures to cause the herniation of pelvic organs through vagina (115).

Studies show a 5-fold increased risk of prolapse among siblings of women with severe prolapse as compared with the general population and a high concordance of prolapse in twins, as well as, in nulliparous and parous sister pairs (116–118). An association with POP was seen in individual studies for estrogen receptor alpha (ER-a) rs2228480 GA, COL3A1 exon 31, chromosome 9q21

9

(heterogeneity logarithm of the odds score 3.41) as well as 6 single nucleotide polymorphisms identified by a genome-wide association study (119–123).

Compared with controls, POP cases had greater body mass index and parity. Strenuous activity during teenage years may confer higher odds of POP (124,125). Presence of medical illness (hypertension (126), chronic lung disease (3) and diabetes (43,50). Body mass index higher than 24 kg/m² were found to be significant risk factors for POP, with relative risks of 1.09 (P< 0.001), 2.31 (P< 0.0001), and 1.62 (P = 0.048) respectively (3,85).

Moderate or severe anaemia and abnormal body mass may pre-dispose to prolapse at either end of the scale significant risk factor for pelvic organ prolapse in non-pregnant women. Low body mass index and anaemia were common (16% and 52%, respectively) (94). POP formed 2.8% of adolescent due to early marriage < 15 years in (50%) and unsupported delivery by skilled birth attendant (SBA) out of health facilities (99.2%). Resumption of manual labor after delivery less than a month and parity was responsible to some extent of POP (84).

In nutshell, studies also revealed important contributing factors that associated with POP (heavy work, illiteracy, early marriage and child birth, inadequate food during pregnancy and postpartum period, multi parity, home delivery/inaccessibility to quality maternal health care (Skilled Birth Attendant and Emergency Obstetric Care),vaginal delivery, less rest period in post partum/inadequate post natal care, no kegal exercise, smoking, poor nutrition/poverty and domestic violence (83,88). Prolonged labor, birth of big babies, unsafe abortions, sexual intercourse immediately after delivery, tightening of stomach using patuka (a piece of cloth used to wrap around the stomach) after delivery, hypertension and diabetes are supposed to be other causal factors of POP(50,127).

Compared with African-American women, Latina and white women had 4-5 times higher risk of symptomatic prolapse, and white women had 1.4 fold higher risk of objective prolapse with leading edge of prolapse at or beyond the hymen (128,129).

The likelihood of POP was higher in women of the Wolof tribe and genetically determined high risk among Caucasian due to joint hypermobility as a sign of ligament allaxity (130,131). Undernutrition as cause of poor tissue tensile strength may be a possible co-factor in the pathogenesis of POP (86).

2.2 Surgical intervention for POP patients

Different surgical approaches like abdominal (open or laparoscopic hysterectomy) and vaginal procedures (anterior and posterior corporrhaphy) have been applied as intervention among POP patients for ultimate goal of restoration of normal anatomy and pelvic organ function. But, they always accompanied by different short term and long term complications including surgical failure or recurrence of vaginal vault (7,8).

Currently, SSLF is preferred and frequently practiced for POP patients to maintain normal vaginal length and pelvic floor repair than other approaches of surgery. But, still different epidemiological studies are reporting complications of this surgery as some complications are inevitable and possibility of vaginal vault recurrence following surgery (19).

Retrospective longitudinal study conducted in Paris, France reported acceptable post-operative complication rates and improved quality-of-life and sexuality and bowel function with the overall complication rate of 17.3% (rectal injury in pararectal hematoma and anterior vaginal vault recurrence) (64).

The study conducted in India among 95 POP patients who underwent SSLF to evaluate the outcome of surgery concluded that the surgery was safe, but, some complications also recorded (pain over right buttock, vaginal cuff infection, stress incontinence and recurrence rate) during follow-up periods (132).

CHAPTER THREE: OBJECTIVES OF THE STUDY

3.1. General Objective

To assess the outcome of SSLF surgery and its associated factors among POP patients at Jimma medical center (JMC) and Shenen Gibe hospital.

3.2. Specific objectives

- **4** To determine the recurrence rate of vaginal vault prolapse following surgical interventions among POP patients at JMC and Shenen Gibe hospital.
- ↓ To assess the possible complications (short term and long term) after surgical interventions among POP patients at JMC and Shenen Gibe hospital.
- To identify factors associated with complications and recurrence rate of POP following surgical interventions among POP patients at JMC and Shenen Gibe hospital.

CHAPTER FOUR: MATERIALS AND METHODS

4.1. Study area

The study was conducted at JMC and Shenen Gibe hospital located in Jimma town, Oromia regional state at about 350km distance to southwest from the capital of the country, Addis Ababa. JMC is one of the pioneer teaching referral hospitals in the country providing health service for millions of the catchment populations dwelling in the southwest of the country owned by Jimma University. Gynecology and Obstetrics is one of the health services rendered by different health professionals in the hospital.

4.2 Study period

The POP patients whom surgical intervention (SSLF) done in 2018 and 2019 were followed for 12 months.

4.3. Study design

Institutional based prospective cohort study design was employed.

4.4. Population

4.4.1. Source population

All mothers who diagnosed with POP and underwent surgical intervention.

4.4.2. Study population

A total of 55 POP patients for whom SSLF was done at JMC and Shenen Gibe hospital.

4.5. Data collection tools and Analysis method

Special log book was created to register and record POP patients' profile. A structured questionnaire was used to collect data obtained by history, physical examination and laboratory investigation results. Complication/s of surgery will be assessed by objective POP quantitation system (POP-Q)(133,134) and subjective satisfaction rates was assessed by a validated pelvic quality of life questionnaire (PFDI-20 and PFIQ-7)(135) at different end points during the follow-up process (at discharge, 3 months and 12 months) which was already validated in Ethiopia (136). A successful surgical outcome was considered when women had "optimal" or "satisfactory" (POP-Q stage 0 or 1 and subjectively respond better than before surgery). Prolapse recurrence was defined as stage II or greater descent according to the ICS POP quantification system for its objective anatomic assessment (137–141).

The data was entered into Epidata version 4.3.1 and finally exported to SPSS version 22 for further analysis. Descriptive statistical analysis was applied to express the finding and reported by using tables, figures and narrations. Cross-tabulations and logistic regression analysis was applied to determine factors associated with the observed complications and recurrence of POP. The changes in POP-Q stages and pelvic floor questionnaire scores between baseline, first follow-up and second follow-up were assessed by the paired Wilcoxon rank test as these variables were considered ordinal respectively were not normally distributed (142). A p-value of <0.05 was declared as statistically significant.

4.6. Data Quality control

All patients were operated by uro-gynecology fellows and supervisors and patient's profiles were registered and/or recorded on daily basis. The collected data was checked for completeness and cleaned for outliers and missed values.

4.7. Ethical Considerations

The study was approved and letter of ethical clearance was obtained by ethical review board committee of Jimma University, institute of health. Letter of support was also collected from JMC, Shenen Gibe hospital and Jimma University, department of gynecology and obstetrics prior to data collection. Oral and written consent was obtained from participants and their information was handled confidentially. The surgical intervention for POP patients was performed by maintaining all protocols of antiseptic techniques and all cares for Covid-19 also maintained as per the standards.

4.8. Dissemination plan

The finding of the study will be reported to Jimma University, institute of health, department of gynecology and obstetrics and it will also present on different conferences. Finally, the study will be endeavored to be published on reputable journal.

CHAPTER FIVE: RESULTS

5.1: Baseline characteristics of participants

About 55 POP patients were surgically intervened by SSLF technique and observed for 12 months for possible complications. The mean age was 49.62 ± 13.79 years that ranges from 35-65 years where majority of them [32(58.2%)] were belong to menopausal age (Table 1).

Table 1: Socio-demographic status of study participants

Variables	Statistics
Age in years, Mean+SD; Ranges	49.62 <u>+</u> 13.79; 35-65
Parity in number, Mean+SD; Ranges	5.95 <u>+</u> 2.4; 1-11
Educational status (No formal education; Read and write only;	38(69.1);10(18.2);6(10.9);1(1.8)
Primary school; Secondary school and above), Number (%)	
Marital status (Married; Single; Divorced; Widowed), Number (%)	38(69.1); 1(1.8); 3(5.5);13(23.6)
Religious (Muslims; Orthodox; Protestant), Number (%)	36(65.5);14(25.5);5(9.1)
Occupation (Daily laborer; Government employee; House workers;	4(7.3);2(3.6);41(74.5);8(14.5)
Merchants), Number (%)	

5.2: Baseline characteristics of SSLF surgery intervened

SSLF surgery was intervened for all patients under different anesthesia techniques (spinal anesthesia (96.4%) and general anesthesia (3.6%). The mean duration of surgery was 121 ± 43 minutes that ranged from 105-220 minutes with mean blood loss of 469 ± 281 ml. All surgeries were successful intraoperatively. The mean duration of postoperative catheterization was 111 ± 55 hours.

Table 2: Baseline characteristics of SSLF surgery intervened

Variables	Statistics
Duration of surgery in minutes, Mean+SD; Ranges	121 <u>+</u> 43; 105-220
Total amount of blood loss in ml, Mean+SD; Ranges	469 <u>+</u> 281; 280-665
Duration of postoperative catheterization in hours, Mean+SD;	111 <u>+</u> 55; 45-295
Ranges	
Type of anesthesia (Spinal anesthesia; General anesthesia),	53(96.4); 2(3.6)
Number (%)	

5.3: Complications of SSLF surgery at different follow-ups period

Different complications were recorded at different follow-up intervals as detailed in Table 3. The overall success rate of SSLF was 98.2%, 96.4% and 90.9% at discharge, 3 months and 12 months respectively.

Complications	Follow-up intervals, Frequency (%)						Follow-up intervals, Frequency (%)			
	At discharge	At 3 months	At 12 months							
Buttock pain	1(1.8)	9(16.4)	9(16.4)							
Urinary retention	3(5.5)	5(9.1)	1(1.8)							
Vault infection	2(3.6)	0(0)	1(1.8)							
Stress incontinence	0(0)	2(3.6)	2(3.6)							
Short vaginal length	2(3.6)	9(16.4)	15(27.3)							
Overall recurrence rate	1(1.8)	2(3.6)	5(9.1)							
POP-Q stage:										
Stage 0	10(18.2)	4(7.3)	19(34.5)							
Stage 1	42(76.4)	49(89.1)	29(52.7)							
\geq Stage 2	1(1.8)	2(3.6)	5(9.1)							

Table 3: Complications of SSLF surgery at different follow-ups period

5.3: Comparisons of complications and recurrence rates after surgical interventions of SSLF surgery at different follow-ups

The magnitude of complications were 7.3%, 43.6% and 30.9% at discharge, 3 months and 12 months respectively while the burden of overall recurrence rate of vaginal vault prolapse was 1.8%, 3.6%, 9.1% at discharge, 3 months and 12 months respectively (Table 4).

Table 4: Comparisons of complications and recurrence rates after surgical interventions ofSSLF surgery at different follow-ups

Surgery outcomes	Categories	Follow-up intervals, Frequency (%)		
		At discharge	At 3	At 12 months
			months	
Complications	Yes	4(7.3)	24(43.6)	17(30.9)
	No	51(92.7)	31(56.4)	38(69.1)

Recurrence rate	Yes	1(1.8)	2(3.6)	5(9.1)
	No	54(98.2)	53(96.4)	50(90.9)
Both complications and recurrence	Yes	0(0)	2(3.6)	5(9.1)
	No	55(100.0)	53(96.4)	50(90.9)
Either recurrence or complications	Yes	7(12.7)	24(43.6)	19(34.5)
(any)	No	48(87.3)	31(56.4)	36(65.5)

5.4: Factors associated with either recurrence rate or complications of SSLF surgery at one year follow-up

The presence of any complications or recurrence rate of vaginal vault prolapse at 12 months follow-up was selected to evaluate for its possible predictors among intervened 55 POP patients. In bivariate logistic regression, about five variables [age (*menopausal*), educational status (*no formal education*), religious (*Muslim*), marital status (*married*) and occupation (*house wife*)] were selected (P-value < 0.25) as the candidate predictors to cause complicationsr at 12 months post SSLF surgery. Finally, three variables [age (*menopausal*), marital status (*married*) and occupation (*house wife*)] were determined as the independent predictors for presence of complications.

Mothers of menopausal age were about three fold more likely to develop complications in comparison to child bearing age mothers (AOR 3.3(1.01-14.6), P-v = 0.048) probably due to the decrements of immunity upon aging. Married mothers had also three times likely hood of developing complications than other marital status may be triggered by active sexual intercourse with their couples (AOR 3.6(1.01-14.6, P-v = 0.045). Being house wife was also revealed as the independent risk factor for complications in relative to mothers who engaged in other occupations due to gender factors where carryout heavy works at home (AOR 3.6(1.1-19.3), P-v = 0.031) as showed in table 5.

Table 4: Factors associated with either recurrence rate or complications of SSLF surgery at one year follow-up

Variable	Category	Presence of either complications or recurrence of POP, Number (%)					
		Yes	No	COR(CI)	P-value	AOR(CI)	P-value
Age	Child	10(18.2)	13(23.6)	1		1	

	bearing age						
	Menopausal age	9(16.4)	23(41.8)	1.96(0.6-6.1)	0.240*	3.3(1.01-14.6)	0.048*
Educational status	No formal educations	10(18.2)	28(50.9)	3.1(0.95-10.4)	0.060*	1.6(0.2-9.4)	0.594
	Other education level	9(16.4)	8(14.5)	1		1	
Religous	Muslim	9(16.4)	27(49.1)	3.3(1.1-10.8)	0.045*	1.1(0.2-6.1)	0.898
status	Others	10(18.2)	9(16.4)	1		1	
Occupationa status	House workers	9(16.4)	31(56.4)	5.5(1.5-1.6)	0.010*	3.6(1.1-19.3)	0.031*
	Others	34(16.0)	5(9.1)	1		-	
Marital	Married	10(18.2)	28(50.9)	3.1(0.95-10.4)	0.060*	3.6(1.01-14.6)	0.045*
status	Others	9(16.4)	8(14.5)	1		1	
Previous	SVD	17(30.9)	33(60.0)	1.3(0.2-8.5)	0.788	-	-
mode of delivery/ies	Others (instrumental /C/S)	2(3.6)	3(5.5)	1		-	-
Parity	<u><</u> 5	9(16.4)	12(21.8)	1		-	-
	>5	10(18.2)	24(43.6)	1.8(0.6-5.6)	0.311	-	-

*- statistically significant

CHAPTER SIX: DISCUSSION

Among observed 55 POP patients, the mean age was 49.62 ± 13.79 years that ranges from 35-65 years where majority of them [32(58.2%)] were belong to menopausal age. These baseline characteristics of POP patients were also in harmony with other studies (143–145).

All performed surgeries were successful intraoperatively with the mean duration of surgery of 121 ± 43 minutes and mean blood loss of 469 ± 281 ml. But, this figure was against other studies that happened within brief duration of surgery and minimal blood loss (143,146–149). But, studies of Ramesh Kumer et al reported comparable mean duration of surgery (120 minutes) (150).

The success rate of the intervened SSLF surgery was 90.9% at 12 months follow-up based on objective measurement of POP-Q system with recurrence rate of 9.1% which is within range of reported success rates of 67-93% among performed SSLF surgeries so far (151). The present figure of failure rate of SSLF surgery was also within the reported range of 3-17% of review study of Beer and Kuhn (152).

In line with the present finding of 9.1% recurrence rate of POP at 12 months, a lot of studies reported almost comparable figures [WONG et al (10.7%) (149); Mohamed Elnasharty et al (11.8%) (153); Amin MOA et al (15%) (154); Chin-Jui Wu et al (17.5%) (147); (Hefni and El-Toukhy (18%) (155); Meschia et al (5-15%) (156)].

But, this figure was inconsistently less in comparison with studies of Randall and Nicols (25%) (157); Aigmueller (29%) (158) and Halaska et al (39.4%) (137). The recorded recurrence rate in the present study (9.1%) was also contrary higher if compared to studies of Malinowski et al (0%) (159); Ren C et al (2%) (148); Aksakal et al (4%) (145); Elbiaa et al (4.5%) (146) and Monthes et al (5.5%) (138). The difference might happen due to variation in population, operation facility and durations of follow-up.

The present study revealed that surgical failure rates gradually increased throughout the study period (3.6% at 3 months and 9.1% at 12 months) that was also in harmony with the study of Jelovseket et al (160).

The present study recorded overall complications (30.9%) at 12 months that was also supported by study of Elbiaa et al who reported the overall complication rate of (35.1%) at Kuwait Hospital. The extent of observed complications (buttock pain, infection and urinary symptoms) in the present study were also supported by studies of Valecha and Dhingra (143), Dangal et al (161), KW Wong et al (149), Elnasharty et al (153), Gupta (162).

There were significantly difference distribution of POP mothers who had shorter vaginal length (at 3 months (16.4%) and 12 months (27.3%) when compared to baseline (at discharge 3.6%)) that also supported by study of Kavvadias et al (142) who reported shorter total vaginal length at first and second follow-up when compared to baseline.

Finally, three variables [age (*menopausal*), marital status (*married*) and occupation (*house wife*)] were determined as the independent predictors for presence of complications/recurrence rate with AOR 3.3(1.01-14.6), P-v = 0.048); 3.6(1.01-14.6, P-v = 0.045 and 3.6(1.1-19.3), P-v = 0.031) respectively. Those determined risk factors were also supported with studies of Wu et al (147) and Nieminen et al (163) who revealed that advanced age was a risk factor for recurrence of POP. But, in opposite with the present finding, Linder et al (164) reported that younger age was associated with the risk of prolapse recurrence (adjusted hazard ratio (aHR) 1.55, 95% confidence interval (CI) 1.12-2.13; p = 0.008) which needs further studies to establish this discrimpancy. The other predictors determined in the present study (being married and house wife) were not supported in other literatures so far that offers future studies. But, the present finding justifies the role of married marital status to be active sexual acts and house wife mothers were engaged in heavy home works for gender bases and vulnerable to recurrent rate of vaginal vault prolapse at the setting.

CHAPTER SEVEN: CONCLUSSION AND RECOMMENDATION

Sacrospinous ligament fixation is a good and effective surgical intervention to restores vaginal size and minimizes complications and recurrence rate (with success rate of 90.9%). Hence, it is highly recommended and suggested to perform this procedure routinely in preference to old technique for POP by all uro-gynecologic physicians. Further studies are also encouraged to determine the risk factors of prolapse recurrence and overall complications.

REFERENCES

- Kenton K, Mueller ER. The global burden of female pelvic floor disorders. BJU Int. 2006;98:1–5.
- Haylen BT, Maher CF, Barber MD, Camargo S, Dandolu V, Digesu A, et al. An International Urogynecological Association (IUGA)/International Continence Society (ICS) joint report on the terminology for female pelvic organ prolapse (POP). Int Urogynecology J. 2016;27(2):165–194.
- Olsen AL, Smith VJ, Bergstrom JO, Colling JC, Clark AL. Epidemiology of surgically managed pelvic organ prolapse and urinary incontinence. Obstet Gynecol. 1997;89(4):501–506.
- Krause HG, Hall BA, Ng S-K, Natukunda H, Singasi I, Goh JTW. Mental health screening in women with severe pelvic organ prolapse, chronic fourth-degree obstetric tear and genital tract fistula in western Uganda. Int Urogynecology J. 2017 Jun 1;28(6):893–7. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00192-016-3177-3
- Hendrix SL, Clark A, Nygaard I, Aragaki A, Barnabei V, McTiernan A. Pelvic organ prolapse in the Women's Health Initiative: gravity and gravidity. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2002;186(6):1160–1166.
- 6. Mouritsen L, Larsen JP. Symptoms, bother and POPQ in women referred with pelvic organ prolapse. Int Urogynecology J. 2003;14(2):122–127.
- Erekson E, Murchison RL, Gerjevic KA, Meljen VT, Strohbehn K. Major postoperative complications following surgical procedures for pelvic organ prolapse: a secondary database analysis of the American College of Surgeons National Surgical Quality Improvement Program. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2017;217(5):608–e1.
- Siddiqui NY, Edenfield AL. Clinical challenges in the management of vaginal prolapse. Int J Womens Health. 2014;6:83.

- Cruikshank SH, Muniz M. Outcomes study: a comparison of cure rates in 695 patients undergoing sacrospinous ligament fixation alone and with other site-specific procedures a 16-year study. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2003;188(6):1509–1515.
- Larson KA, Smith T, Berger MB, Abernethy M, Mead S, Fenner DE, et al. Long-term patient satisfaction with Michigan four-wall sacrospinous ligament suspension for prolapse. Obstet Gynecol. 2013;122(5).
- 11. Choi KH, Hong JY. Management of pelvic organ prolapse. Korean J Urol. 2014;55(11):693–702.
- Jones CM, Hatch KD, Harrigill K. Unilateral and bilateral sacrospinous ligament fixation for pelvic prolapse: a nonconcurrent cohort comparison. Female Pelvic Med Reconstr Surg. 2001;7(1):27–33.
- Meschia M, Bruschi F, Amicarelli F, Pifarotti P, Marchini M, Crosignani PG. The sacrospinous vaginal vault suspension: critical analysis of outcomes. Int Urogynecology J. 1999;10(3):155–159.
- Friedman T, Neuman M, Peled Y, Krissi H. A new reusable suturing device for vaginal sacrospinous fixation: feasibility and safety study. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2015;193:23–26.
- Chou L-Y, Chang D-Y, Sheu B-C, Huang S-C, Chen S-Y, Chang W-C. Clinical outcome of transvaginal sacrospinous fixation with the Veronikis ligature carrier in genital prolapse. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2010;152(1):108–110.
- 16. Cruikshank SH, Cox DW. Sacrospinous ligament fixation at the time of transvaginal hysterectomy. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1990;162(6):1611–1619.
- Kovac SR, Cruikshank SH. Successful pregnancies and vaginal deliveries after sacrospinous uterosacral fixation in five of nineteen patients. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1993;168(6):1778–1786.

- Hefni M, El-Toukhy T. Sacrospinous cervico-colpopexy with follow-up 2 years after successful pregnancy. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2002;103(2):188–190.
- Paraiso MFR, Ballard LA, Walters MD, Lee JC, Mitchinson AR. Pelvic support defects and visceral and sexual function in women treated with sacrospinous ligament suspension and pelvic reconstruction. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1996;175(6):1423–1431.
- Abrams P, Cardozo L, Fall M, Griffiths D, Rosier P, Ulmsten U, et al. The standardisation of terminology of lower urinary tract function: report from the Standardisation Subcommittee of the International Continence Society. Neurourol Urodyn Off J Int Cont Soc. 2002;21(2):167–178.
- Toh VV, Bogne V, Bako A. Management of recurrent vault prolapse. Int Urogynecology J. 2012;23(1):29–34.
- Margulies RU, Rogers MA, Morgan DM. Outcomes of transvaginal uterosacral ligament suspension: systematic review and metaanalysis. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2010;202(2):124– 134.
- 23. Lantzsch T, Goepel C, Wolters M, Koelbl H, Methfessel HD. Sacrospinous ligament fixation for vaginal vault prolapse. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2001;265(1):21–25.
- Aksakal O, Doğanay M, Onur HT, Kokanali K, Erkilinç S, Cavkaytar S. Long-term surgical outcomes of vaginal sacrospinous ligament fixation in women with pelvic organ prolapse. Minerva Chir. 2014;69(4):239–244.
- Barber MD, Visco AG, Wyman JF, Fantl JA, Bump RC, Group CP for WR. Sexual function in women with urinary incontinence and pelvic organ prolapse. Obstet Gynecol. 2002;99(2):281–289.
- 26. Moroni RM, da Silva Lara LA, Ferreira CHJ, de Mello Constantino M, Brito LGO. Assessment of Body Image, Sexual Function, and Attractiveness in Women With Genital Prolapse: A Cross-Sectional Study With Validation of the Body Image in the Pelvic Organ Prolapse (BIPOP) Questionnaire. J Sex Med. 2019;16(1):126–136.

- 27. Ravindran TS, Savitri R, Bhavani A. Women's experiences of utero-vaginal prolapse: a qualitative study from Tamil Nadu, India. Safe Mother Initiat Crit Issues. 1999;166–172.
- Jelovsek JE, Barber MD. Women seeking treatment for advanced pelvic organ prolapse have decreased body image and quality of life. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2006;194(5):1455– 1461.
- 29. Kammerer-Doak D. Assessment of sexual function in women with pelvic floor dysfunction. Int Urogynecology J. 2009;20(1):45–50.
- Lowder JL, Ghetti C, Nikolajski C, Oliphant SS, Zyczynski HM. Body image perceptions in women with pelvic organ prolapse: a qualitative study. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2011;204(5):441-e1.
- Lowenstein L, Gamble T, Deniseiko Sanses TV, Van Raalte H, Carberry C, Jakus S, et al. Sexual function is related to body image perception in women with pelvic organ prolapse. J Sex Med. 2009;6(8):2286–2291.
- 32. Lukacz ES, Whitcomb EL, Lawrence JM, Nager CW, Contreras R, Luber KM. Are sexual activity and satisfaction affected by pelvic floor disorders? Analysis of a community-based survey. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2007;197(1):88–e1.
- 33. Zielinski R, Low LK, Tumbarello J, Miller JM. Body image and sexuality in women with pelvic organ prolapse. Urol Nurs. 2009;29(4):239.
- 34. Kirby AC, Luber KM, Menefee SA. An update on the current and future demand for care of pelvic floor disorders in the United States. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2013;209(6):584–e1.
- 35. Wagner TH, Hu T. Economic costs of urinary incontinence. Int Urogynecology J. 1998;9(3):127–128.
- Adhikari R, Ranju KC. Uterine prolapse and treatment seeking behaviour among women. Hindu. 2018;84:7650.

- 37. Hammad FT, Elbiss HM, Osman N. The degree of bother and healthcare seeking behaviour in women with symptoms of pelvic organ prolapse from a developing gulf country. BMC Womens Health. 2018;18(1):77.
- Lawrence JM, Lukacz ES, Nager CW, Hsu J-WY, Luber KM. Prevalence and cooccurrence of pelvic floor disorders in community-dwelling women. Obstet Gynecol. 2008;111(3):678–685.
- Barber MD, Neubauer NL, Klein-Olarte V. Can we screen for pelvic organ prolapse without a physical examination in epidemiologic studies? Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2006;195(4):942–948.
- Hunskaar S, Burgio K, Clark A, Lapitan MC, Nelson R, Sillen U, et al. Epidemiology of urinary (UI) and faecal (FI) incontinence and pelvic organ prolapse (POP). Incontinence. 2005;1:255–312.
- Swift SE, Tate SB, Nicholas J. Correlation of symptoms with degree of pelvic organ support in a general population of women: what is pelvic organ prolapse? Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2003;189(2):372–377.
- 42. Nygaard I, Bradley C, Brandt D. Pelvic organ prolapse in older women: prevalence and risk factors. Obstet Gynecol. 2004;104(3):489–497.
- 43. Acharya S. Contributing factors of utero-vaginal prolapse among women attending in Lumbini Medical College and Teaching Hospital. J Chitwan Med Coll. 2015;5(3):32–39.
- Barber MD, Maher C. Epidemiology and outcome assessment of pelvic organ prolapse. Int Urogynecology J. 2013;24(11):1783–1790.
- Bump RC, Norton PA. Epidemiology and natural history of pelvic floor dysfunction. Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am. 1998;25(4):723–746.
- Chow D, Rodríguez LV. Epidemiology and prevalence of pelvic organ prolapse. Curr Opin Urol. 2013;23(4):293–298.

- 47. Jelovsek JE, Maher C, Barber MD. Pelvic organ prolapse. The Lancet. 2007;369(9566):1027–1038.
- Mant J, Painter R, Vessey M. Epidemiology of genital prolapse: observations from the Oxford Family Planning Association Study. BJOG Int J Obstet Gynaecol. 1997;104(5):579–585.
- Sung VW, Hampton BS. Epidemiology of pelvic floor dysfunction. Obstet Gynecol Clin North Am. 2009;36(3):421–443.
- 50. Thapa B, Rana G, Gurung S. Contributing factors of utero-vaginal prolapse among women attending in Bharatpur hospital. J Chitwan Med Coll. 2014;4(3):38–42.
- Slieker-ten Hove MCP, Pool-Goudzwaard AL, Eijkemans MJ, Steegers-Theunissen RP, Burger CW, Vierhout ME. Prediction model and prognostic index to estimate clinically relevant pelvic organ prolapse in a general female population. Int Urogynecology J. 2009;20(9):1013.
- Diwadkar GB, Barber MD, Feiner B, Maher C, Jelovsek JE. Complication and reoperation rates after apical vaginal prolapse surgical repair: a systematic review. Obstet Gynecol. 2009;113(2):367–373.
- Clark AL, Gregory T, Smith VJ, Edwards R. Epidemiologic evaluation of reoperation for surgically treated pelvic organ prolapse and urinary incontinence. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2003;189(5):1261–1267.
- 54. Falagas ME, Velakoulis S, Iavazzo C, Athanasiou S. Mesh-related infections after pelvic organ prolapse repair surgery. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2007;134(2):147–156.
- Tseng L-H, Chen I, Chang S-D, Lee C-L. Modern role of sacrospinous ligament fixation for pelvic organ prolapse surgery—a systemic review. Taiwan J Obstet Gynecol. 2013;52(3):311–317.
- 56. Bombieri L, Freeman RM. Recurrence of stress incontinence after vault suspension: Can it be prevented? Int Urogynecology J. 1998;9(1):58–60.

- Pahwa AK, Arya LA, Andy UU. Management of arterial and venous hemorrhage during sacrospinous ligament fixation: cases and review of the literature. Int Urogynecology J. 2016;27(3):387–391.
- Florian-Rodriguez ME, Hare A, Chin K, Phelan JN, Ripperda CM, Corton MM. Inferior gluteal and other nerves associated with sacrospinous ligament: a cadaver study. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2016;215(5):646–e1.
- Tseng L-H, Chen I, Chang S-D, Lee C-L. Modern role of sacrospinous ligament fixation for pelvic organ prolapse surgery—a systemic review. Taiwan J Obstet Gynecol. 2013;52(3):311–317.
- 60. Lantzsch T, Goepel C, Wolters M, Koelbl H, Methfessel HD. Sacrospinous ligament fixation for vaginal vault prolapse. Arch Gynecol Obstet. 2001;265(1):21–25.
- Sze EH, Miklos JR, Partoll L, Roat TW, Karram MM. Sacrospinous ligament fixation with transvaginal needle suspension for advanced pelvic organ prolapse and stress incontinence. Obstet Gynecol. 1997;89(1):94–96.
- 62. Pollak J, Takacs P, Medina C. Complications of three sacrospinous ligament fixation techniques. Int J Gynecol Obstet. 2007;99(1):18–22.
- Morley GW, DeLancey JO. Sacrospinous ligament fixation for eversion of the vagina. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1988;158(4):872–881.
- 64. David-Montefiore E, Barranger E, Dubernard G, Nizard V, Antoine J-M, Daraï E. Functional results and quality-of-life after bilateral sacrospinous ligament fixation for genital prolapse. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2007;132(2):209–213.
- 65. Petri E, Ashok K. Sacrospinous vaginal fixation-current status. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2011;90(5):429-436.
- Barksdale PA, Gasser RF, Gauthier CM, Elkins TE, Wall LL. Intraligamentous nerves as a potential source of pain after sacrospinous ligament fixation of the vaginal apex. Int Urogynecology J. 1997;8(3):121–125.

- 67. Baumann M, Salvisberg C, Mueller M, Kuhn A. Sexual function after sacrospinous fixation for vaginal vault prolapse: bad or mad? Surg Endosc. 2009;23(5):1013–1017.
- 68. Gupta P. Transvaginal sacrospinous ligament fixation for pelvic organ prolapse stage III and stage IV uterovaginal and vault prolapse. Iran J Med Sci. 2015;40(1):58.
- Durnea CM, Khashan AS, Kenny LC, Durnea UA, Smyth MM, O'Reilly BA. Prevalence, etiology and risk factors of pelvic organ prolapse in premenopausal primiparous women. Int Urogynecology J. 2014;25(11):1463–1470.
- 70. Slieker-ten Hove MCP, Vierhout M, Bloembergen H, Schoenmaker G. Distribution of pelvic organ prolapse (POP) in the general population; Prevalence, severity, etiology and relation with the function of the pelvic floor muscles. 2004;
- Turner CE, Young JM, Solomon MJ, Ludlow J, Benness C. Incidence and etiology of pelvic floor dysfunction and mode of delivery: an overview. Dis Colon Rectum. 2009;52(6):1186–1195.
- 72. Swift SE. The distribution of pelvic organ support in a population of female subjects seen for routine gynecologic health care. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2000;183(2):277–285.
- Wu JM, Hundley AF, Fulton RG, Myers ER. Forecasting the prevalence of pelvic floor disorders in US Women: 2010 to 2050. Obstet Gynecol. 2009;114(6):1278–1283.
- 74. Trowbridge ER, Fultz NH, Patel DA, DeLancey JO, Fenner DE. Distribution of pelvic organ support measures in a population-based sample of middle-aged, communitydwelling African American and white women in southeastern Michigan. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2008;198(5):548–e1.
- Brown JS, Waetjen LE, Subak LL, Thom DH, Van Den Eeden S, Vittinghoff E. Pelvic organ prolapse surgery in the United States, 1997. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2002;186(4):712–716.

- 76. Samuelsson EC, Victor FA, Tibblin G, Svärdsudd KF. Signs of genital prolapse in a Swedish population of women 20 to 59 years of age and possible related factors. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1999;180(2):299–305.
- Subramanian D, Szwarcensztein K, Mauskopf JA, Slack MC. Rate, type, and cost of pelvic organ prolapse surgery in Germany, France, and England. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2009;144(2):177–181.
- 78. Tegerstedt G, Maehle-Schmidt M, Nyrén O, Hammarström M. Prevalence of symptomatic pelvic organ prolapse in a Swedish population. Int Urogynecology J. 2005;16(6):497–503.
- 79. Piya-Anant M, Therasakvichya S, Leelaphatanadit C, Techatrisak K. Integrated health research program for the Thai elderly: prevalence of genital prolapse and effectiveness of pelvic floor exercise to prevent worsening of genital prolapse in elderly women. J Med Assoc Thail Chotmaihet Thangphaet. 2003;86(6):509–515.
- 80. Seo JT, Kim JM. Pelvic organ support and prevalence by Pelvic Organ Prolapse-Quantification (POP-Q) in Korean women. J Urol. 2006;175(5):1769–1772.
- Kumari S, Walia I, Singh A. Self-reported uterine prolapse in a resettlement colony of north India. J Midwifery Womens Health. 2000;45(4):343–350.
- Khatri RB. Situation of uterine proplapse in Salyan, Mugu and Bajhang Districts of Nepal: a clinic based study. Health Prospect. 2011;10:10–13.
- Puri R. Prevalence, risk factors and traditional treatments of genital prolapse in Manma, Kalikot district, Nepal: a community based population study [Master's Thesis]. Universitetet i Tromsø; 2011.
- Gurung G, Rana A, Amatya A, Bista KD, Joshi AB, Sayami J. Pelvic organ prolapse in rural Nepalese women of reproductive age groups: What makes it so common? Nepal J Obstet Gynaecol. 2007;2(2):35–41.
- 85. Awwad J, Sayegh R, Yeretzian J, Deeb ME. Prevalence, risk factors, and predictors of pelvic organ prolapse: a community-based study. Menopause. 2012;19(11):1235–1241.

- Lukman Y. Utero-vaginal prolapse: a rural disability of the young. East Afr Med J. 1995;72(1):2–9.
- Islam RM, Oldroyd J, Rana J, Romero L, Karim MN. Prevalence of symptomatic pelvic floor disorders in community-dwelling women in low and middle-income countries: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Int Urogynecology J. 2019 https://doi.org/10.1007/s00192-019-03992-z
- Walker GJ, Gunasekera P. Pelvic organ prolapse and incontinence in developing countries: review of prevalence and risk factors. Int Urogynecology J. 2011;22(2):127– 135.
- Younis N, Khattab H, Zurayk H, El-Mouelhy M, Amin MF, Farag AM. A community study of gynecological and related morbidities in rural Egypt. Stud Fam Plann. 1993;175– 186.
- TC O, CCT E, LC I, JO E. An audit of uterovaginal prolapse in Enugu, Southeast Nigeria. Am J Clin Med Res. 2013;1(1):23–25.
- 91. Eleje GU, Udegbunam OI, Ofojebe CJ, Adichie CV. Determinants and Management Outcomes of Pelvic Organ Prolapse in a Low Resource Setting. Ann Med Health Sci Res. 2014;4(5):796-801–801. https://www.ajol.info/index.php/amhsr/article/view/112548
- 92. Okonkwo JEN, Obiechina NJA, Obionu CN. Incidence of pelvic organ prolapse in Nigerian women. J Natl Med Assoc. 2003;95(2):132.
- Wusu-Ansah OK, Opare-Addo HS. Pelvic organ prolapse in rural Ghana. Int J Gynecol Obstet. 2008;103(2):121–124.
- Scherf C, Morison L, Fiander A, Ekpo G, Walraven G. Epidemiology of pelvic organ prolapse in rural Gambia, West Africa. BJOG Int J Obstet Gynaecol. 2002;109(4):431– 436.
- 95. Masenga GG, Shayo BC, Rasch V. Prevalence and risk factors for pelvic organ prolapse in Kilimanjaro, Tanzania: A population based study in Tanzanian rural community. PLOS

ONE.2018;13(4):e0195910.

https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0195910

- 96. Ballard K, Ayenachew F, Wright J, Atnafu H. Prevalence of obstetric fistula and symptomatic pelvic organ prolapse in rural Ethiopia. Int Urogynecology J. 2016;27(7):1063–7. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00192-015-2933-0
- 97. Gjerde JL. Chronic disease among women in a resource-constrained setting. The case of pelvic organ prolapse in rural Ethiopia. [Gondar]: University of Gondar; 2018.
- 98. Megabiaw B, Adefris M, Rortveit G, Degu G, Muleta M, Blystad A, et al. Pelvic floor disorders among women in Dabat district, northwest Ethiopia: a pilot study. Int Urogynecology J. 2013;24(7):1135–43. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00192-012-1981-y
- 99. Dheresa M, Worku A, Oljira L, Mengiste B, Assefa N, Berhane Y. One in five women suffer from pelvic floor disorders in Kersa district Eastern Ethiopia: a community-based study. BMC Womens Health. 2018 J;18(1):95. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12905-018-0585-1
- Gjerde JL, Rortveit G, Muleta M, Adefris M, Blystad A. Living with pelvic organ prolapse: voices of women from Amhara region, Ethiopia. Int Urogynecology J. 2017;28(3):361–6. https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s00192-016-3077-6
- 101. Asresie A, Admassu E, Setegn T. Determinants of pelvic organ prolapse among gynecologic patients in Bahir Dar, North West Ethiopia: a case–control study. Int J Womens Health. 2016;8:713–9. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5161336/
- 102. Adefris M, Abebe SM, Terefe K, Gelagay AA, Adigo A, Amare S, et al. Reasons for delay in decision making and reaching health facility among obstetric fistula and pelvic organ prolapse patients in Gondar University hospital, Northwest Ethiopia. BMC Womens Health. 2017;17(1):64.
- 103. Blystad A, Rortveit G, Gjerde JL, Muleta M, Moland KM. Strengthening validity in studies of pelvic floor disorders through qualitative research: an example from Ethiopia. Int Urogynecology J. 2018;29(5):679–84. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00192-017-3515-0

- 104. Henok A. Prevalence and factors associated with pelvic organ prolapse among pedestrian back-loading women in bench Maji Zone. Ethiop J Health Sci. 2017 J;27(3):263-272–272. https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ejhs/article/view/155581
- 105. Hurissa T, Bekele D. A One-Year Review of Pelvic Organ Prolapse at St. Paul's Hospital Millennium Medical College, Addis Ababa Ethiopia. Ethiop J Reprod Health. 2018;10(1):7–7. http://www.ejrh.org/index.php/ejrh/article/view/24
- 106. Akmel M, Segni H. Pelvic Organ Prolapse in Jimma University Specialized Hospital, Southwest Ethiopia. Ethiop J Health Sci. 2012;22(2). https://www.ajol.info/index.php/ejhs/article/view/79266
- 107. Schaffer JI, Wai CY, Boreham MK. Etiology of pelvic organ prolapse. Clin Obstet Gynecol. 2005;48(3):639–647.
- 108. Swift S, Woodman P, O'Boyle A, Kahn M, Valley M, Bland D, et al. Pelvic Organ Support Study (POSST): the distribution, clinical definition, and epidemiologic condition of pelvic organ support defects. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2005;192(3):795–806.
- 109. Vergeldt TF, Weemhoff M, IntHout J, Kluivers KB. Risk factors for pelvic organ prolapse and its recurrence: a systematic review. Int Urogynecology J. 2015;26(11):1559–1573.
- 110. Smith ARB, Hosker GL, Warrell DW. The role of partial denervation of the pelvic floor in the aetiology of genitourinary prolapse and stress incontinence of urine. A neurophysiological study. BJOG Int J Obstet Gynaecol. 1989;96(1):24–28.
- 111. Brubaker L, Bump R, Jacquetin B, Schuessler B, Weidner A, Zimmern P, et al. Pelvic organ prolapse. Incontinence 2nd International Consultation on Incontinence 2nd ed Plymouth (UK): Plymouth Distributors. 2002;243–265.
- 112. Lukacz ES, Lawrence JM, Contreras R, Nager CW, Luber KM. Parity, mode of delivery, and pelvic floor disorders. Obstet Gynecol. 2006;107(6):1253–1260.
- 113. MacLennan AH, Taylor AW, Wilson DH, Wilson D. The prevalence of pelvic floor disorders and their relationship to gender, age, parity and mode of delivery. BJOG Int J

Obstet Gynaecol. 2000;107(12):1460–70.

- https://obgyn.onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/j.1471-0528.2000.tb11669.x
- Memon H, Handa VL. Pelvic floor disorders following vaginal or cesarean delivery. Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol. 2012;24(5):349.
- 115. Tinelli A, Malvasi A, Rahimi S, Negro R, Vergara D, Martignago R, et al. Age-related pelvic floor modifications and prolapse risk factors in postmenopausal women. Menopause. 2010;17(1):204–212.
- 116. Altman D, Forsman M, Falconer C, Lichtenstein P. Genetic influence on stress urinary incontinence and pelvic organ prolapse. Eur Urol. 2008;54(4):918–923.
- Buchsbaum GM, Duecy EE, Kerr LA, Huang L-S, Perevich M, Guzick DS. Pelvic organ prolapse in nulliparous women and their parous sisters. Obstet Gynecol. 2006;108(6):1388–1393.
- 118. Jack GS, Nikolova G, Vilain E, Raz S, Rodríguez LV. Familial tranmission of genitovaginal prolapse. Int Urogynecology J. 2006;17(5):498–501.
- 119. Cartwright R, Kirby AC, Tikkinen KA, Mangera A, Thiagamoorthy G, Rajan P, et al. Systematic review and metaanalysis of genetic association studies of urinary symptoms and prolapse in women. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2015;212(2):199–e1.
- Chen H-Y, Chung Y-W, Lin W-Y, Wang J-C, Tsai F-J, Tsai C-H. Collagen type 3 alpha 1 polymorphism and risk of pelvic organ prolapse. Int J Gynecol Obstet. 2008;103(1):55– 58.
- Lince SL, van Kempen LC, Vierhout ME, Kluivers KB. A systematic review of clinical studies on hereditary factors in pelvic organ prolapse. Int Urogynecology J. 2012;23(10):1327–1336.
- Ward RM, Edwards DRV, Edwards T, Giri A, Jerome RN, Wu JM. Genetic epidemiology of pelvic organ prolapse: a systematic review. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2014;211(4):326– 335.

- 123. Wennberg A-L, Altman D, Lundholm C, Klint \AAsa, Iliadou A, Peeker R, et al. Genetic influences are important for most but not all lower urinary tract symptoms: a populationbased survey in a cohort of adult Swedish twins. Eur Urol. 2011;59(6):1032–1038.
- 124. Kudish BI, Iglesia CB, Sokol RJ, Cochrane B, Richter HE, Larson J, et al. Effect of weight change on natural history of pelvic organ prolapse. Obstet Gynecol. 2009;113(1):81.
- 125. Nygaard IE, Shaw JM, Bardsley T, Egger MJ. Lifetime physical activity and pelvic organ prolapse in middle-aged women. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2014;210(5):477–e1.
- Swift SE, Pound T, Dias JK. Case–control study of etiologic factors in the development of severe pelvic organ prolapse. Int Urogynecology J. 2001;12(3):187–192.
- 127. Shrestha AD, Lakhey B, Sharma J, Singh M, Shrestha B, Singh S. Prevalence of uterine prolapse amongst gynecology OPD patients in Tribhuwan university teaching hospital in Nepal and its socio-cultural determinants. Res Cent Women. 2009;
- 128. Mandimika CL, William M, Mcpencow AM, AeuMuro L, Miller D, Connell KA, et al. Racial disparities in knowledge of pelvic floor disorders among community-dwelling women. Female Pelvic Med Reconstr Surg. 2015;21(5):287.
- Whitcomb EL, Rortveit G, Brown JS, Creasman JM, Thom DH, Van Den Eeden SK, et al. Racial differences in pelvic organ prolapse. Obstet Gynecol. 2009;114(6):1271.
- 130. Norton PA, Baker JE, Sharp HC, Warenski JC. Genitourinary prolapse and joint hypermobility in women. Obstet Gynecol. 1995;85(2):225–228.
- 131. Veit-Rubin N, Cartwright R, Singh AU, Digesu GA, Fernando R, Khullar V. Association between joint hypermobility and pelvic organ prolapse in women: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Int Urogynecology J. 2016;27(10):1469–78. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00192-015-2896-1

- 132. Dangal G, Poudel R, Shrestha R, Karki A, Pradhan HK, Bhattachan K, et al. Outcome of Sacrospinous Ligament Fixation of the Vault during Repair of Pelvic Organ Prolapse. J Nepal Health Res Counc. 2018;16(3):321–324.
- 133. Geiss IM, Riss PA, Hanzal E, Dungl A. A simple teaching tool for training the pelvic organ prolapse quantification system. Int Urogynecology J. 2007;18(9):1003–1005.
- 134. Bump RC, Mattiasson A, Bø K, Brubaker LP, DeLancey JO, Klarskov P, et al. The standardization of terminology of female pelvic organ prolapse and pelvic floor dysfunction. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1996;175(1):10–17.
- 135. Barber MD, Walters MD, Bump RC. Short forms of two condition-specific quality-of-life questionnaires for women with pelvic floor disorders (PFDI-20 and PFIQ-7). Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2005;193(1):103–113.
- 136. Goba GK, Legesse AY, Zelelow YB, Gebreselassie MA, Rogers RG, Kenton KS, et al. Reliability and validity of the Tigrigna version of the Pelvic Floor Distress Inventory– Short Form 20 (PFDI-20) and Pelvic Floor Impact Questionnaire-7 (PFIQ-7). Int Urogynecology J. 2019;30(1):65–70.
- 137. Halaska M, Maxova K, Sottner O, Svabik K, Mlcoch M, Kolarik D, et al. A multicenter, randomized, prospective, controlled study comparing sacrospinous fixation and transvaginal mesh in the treatment of posthysterectomy vaginal vault prolapse. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2012;207(4):301–e1.
- Mothes AR, Wanzke L, Radosa MP, Runnebaum IB. Bilateral minimal tension sacrospinous fixation in pelvic organ prolapse: an observational study. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2015;188:1–5.
- 139. Milani R, Salvatore S, Soligo M, Pifarotti P, Meschia M, Cortese M. Functional and anatomical outcome of anterior and posterior vaginal prolapse repair with prolene mesh. BJOG Int J Obstet Gynaecol. 2005;112(1):107–111.

- 140. Dietz V, Huisman M, de Jong JM, Heintz PM, van der Vaart CH. Functional outcome after sacrospinous hysteropexy for uterine descensus. Int Urogynecology J. 2008;19(6):747–752.
- 141. Bump RC, Mattiasson A, Bø K, Brubaker LP, DeLancey JO, Klarskov P, et al. The standardization of terminology of female pelvic organ prolapse and pelvic floor dysfunction. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 1996;175(1):10–17.
- 142. Kavvadias T, Schoenfisch B, Brucker SY, Reisenauer C. Anatomical and functional outcomes after hysterectomy and bilateral sacrospinous ligament fixation for stage IV uterovaginal prolapse: a prospective case series. BMC Urol. 2020;20(1):1–7.
- 143. Valecha SM, Dhingra D. A Prospective Observational Study of Sacrospinous LigamentFixation. Open J Adv Drug Deliv. 2014;2(4):493–502.
- 144. Salman S, Babaoglu B, Kumbasar S, Bestel M, Ketenci Gencer F, Tuna G, et al. Comparison of Unilateral and Bilateral Sacrospinous Ligament Fixation Using Minimally Invasive Anchorage. Geburtshilfe Frauenheilkd. 2019;79(9):976–82. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6739201/
- 145. Aksakal O, Doğanay M, Topçu O, Kokanali K, Erkilinç S, Cavkaytar S. Long-term surgical outcomes of vaginal sacrospinous ligament fixation in women with pelvic organ prolapse. Minerva Chir. 2014;69(4):239–244.
- 146. Elbiaa AAM, Kmeikh M, Omu AE, Farghali MM. A prospective randomized study comparing abdominal sacrocolpopexy and vaginal sacrospinous fixation for the management of vault prolapse. Obstet Gynecol Int J. 2015;2(1):00024.
- 147. Wu C-J, Chang W-C, Huang K-J, Hsieh Y-C, Wei L-H, Sheu B-C. Long-term follow-up of 453 patients with pelvic organ prolapse who underwent transvaginal sacrospinous colpopexy with Veronikis ligature carrier. Sci Rep. 2020;10(1):1–7.

- 148. Ren C, Song XC, Zhu L, Ai FF, Shi HH, Sun ZJ, et al. Prospective cohort study on the outcomes of sacrospinous ligament fixation using conventional instruments in treating stage III-IV pelvic organ prolapse. Zhonghua Fu Chan Ke Za Zhi. 2017;52(6):369–373.
- 149. KW WONG, WW GO, William WK TO, KM MOK. Sacrospinous Fixation for Vaginal Vault Prolapse: Anatomical and Functional Outcomes and Qualityof-Life Assessment -Barbaadachiisaa Google. Hong Kong J Gynaecol Obstet Midwifer. 2013;13(1):86–90.
- Kamat L, Ramesh Kumar R, Shilpa T, Andola SS. Sacrospinous ligament fixation for prevention and treatment of vaginal vault prolapse: a retrospective study of 45 cases. 2016;
- Petri E, Ashok K. Sacrospinous vaginal fixation-current status. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2011;90(5):429–436.
- Beer M, Kuhn A. Surgical techniques for vault prolapse: a review of the literature. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2005;119(2):144–155.
- 153. Elnasharty M, Abdelrazik T, Rashaid F, Jessica T. The effectiveness of Sacrospinous ligament fixation: Critical review of outcome in a general district hospital. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2019;234:e39.
- 154. Amin MOA,, Azab HI, Abdellatif HA. Comparison between Unilateral and Bilateral Sacrospinous Ligament Fixation for Treatment of Uterine Prolapse using Miya Hook 9 -Barbaadachiisaa Google. Austin J Obstet Gynecol. 2019;6(4):01–4.
- 155. Hefni MA, El-Toukhy TA. Long-term outcome of vaginal sacrospinous colpopexy for marked uterovaginal and vault prolapse. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol. 2006;127(2):257–263.
- 156. Meschia M, Bruschi F, Amicarelli F, Pifarotti P, Marchini M, Crosignani PG. The sacrospinous vaginal vault suspension: critical analysis of outcomes. Int Urogynecology J. 1999;10(3):155–159.

- RANDALL CL, NICHOLS DH. Surgical treatment of vaginal inversion. Obstet Gynecol. 1971;38(3):327–332.
- Aigmueller T, Riss P, Dungl A, Bauer H. Long-term follow-up after vaginal sacrospinous fixation: patient satisfaction, anatomical results and quality of life. Int Urogynecology J. 2008;19(7):965–969.
- 159. Malinowski A, Paw\lowski T, Macio\lek-Blewniewska G, Augustyniak T. Sacrospinous ligament vaginal vault fixation-method, results and a one-year follow up in 10 patients. Ginekol Pol. 2004;75(9):713–719.
- 160. Jelovsek JE, Barber MD, Brubaker L, Norton P, Gantz M, Richter HE, et al. Effect of uterosacral ligament suspension vs sacrospinous ligament fixation with or without perioperative behavioral therapy for pelvic organ vaginal prolapse on surgical outcomes and prolapse symptoms at 5 years in the OPTIMAL randomized clinical trial. Jama. 2018;319(15):1554–1565.
- 161. Dangal G, Poudel R, Shrestha R, Karki A, Pradhan HK, Bhattachan K, et al. Outcome of sacrospinous ligament fixation of the vault during repair of pelvic organ prolapse. J Nepal Health Res Counc. 2018;16(3):321–324.
- 162. Gupta P. Transvaginal sacrospinous ligament fixation for pelvic organ prolapse stage III and stage IV uterovaginal and vault prolapse. Iran J Med Sci. 2015;40(1):58.
- 163. Nieminen K, Huhtala H, Heinonen PK. Anatomic and functional assessment and risk factors of recurrent prolapse after vaginal sacrospinous fixation. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand. 2003 J;82(5):471–8. https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/j.1600-0412.2003.00137.x
- 164. Linder BJ, El-Nashar SA, Mukwege AA, Weaver AL, McGree ME, Rhodes DJ, et al. Long-term outcomes and predictors of failure after surgery for stage IV apical pelvic organ prolapse. Int Urogynecology J. 2018;29(6):803–10. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00192-017-3482-5

ANNEX

Introduction and Consent form

Name of Participant

Hello! My name is Dr. Ahmed Siraj, gynecologist and obstetrician at JimmaUniversity, Institute of health, and inspired to conduct study entitled "Follow-up outcome of sacrospinous ligament fixation for pelvic organ prolapse patients and its associated in Jimma Medical Center and Shenen Gibe hospital, Jimma, Southwest Ethiopia; A prospective cohort study design".

Therefore, you are kindly requested to participate in the study voluntarily by considering your participation is incredible for further treatment modality and it entirely based on your willingness and your refusal doesn't affect the service you get from us. You have the right to participate and/or refuse and you can interrupt at any point to ask questions.

Any information obtained from you and your medical records will remain confidential and needed only for study purpose. If you agree to participate in the study, please proceed with interview after signing below. Thank you!

Signature of Participa	nt Date	

Questionnaires

PART I: Questions on Socio- demographic characteristics of the Respondent	PART I: Questions on Socio- demographic charac	cteristics of the Respondents
--	--	-------------------------------

Sr.	Question	Response	Remark
No			
101	Identification Number	^{1.} ID NO	
		2. MRN	
102	Age	years	
103	Educational status	1. Don't read and write	
		2. Primary (1-8)	
		3. Secondary	
		4. Tertiary/ college and above	
104	Marital status	1. Single	
		2. Married	
		3. Widowed	
		4. Divorced	
		5. Separated	
105	Occupation of husband/partner	1. Farmer	
		2. Merchant	
		3. Daily laborer	
		4. Governmental employee	
		5. Private/NGO employee	
		6. Other specify()	
106	Average monthly income	ETB	
107	Place of residency	1. Urban	
		2. Rural	
108	Duration of disease	years	

Complications

	complications		immediate	At discharge	3 month	At 12 months	
--	---------------	--	-----------	--------------	---------	--------------	--

1	Buttock pain				
2	Urinary retention				
3	Vault infection				
4	Stress				
5	incontinence				
6	Short vaginal				
	length				
7		cystocelle			
	Recurrence	rectocele	•		
		vault			
8	Anemia				

Outcomes

Outcomes	
Infection	Present
	Absent
Stage of POP after surgery	Stage 0
	Stage 1
	Stage 2
	Stage 3
	Stage 4
Stage of POP at 3 month follow up	Stage 0
	Stage 1
	Stage 2
	Stage 3
	Stage 4
Stage of POP at 12 months	1.Stage 0
	2.stage 1
	3. stage 2
	4. stage 3
	5. stage 4